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LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 

 
1.   Election of Chairman/woman  
 To elect a Chairman/woman for the meeting. 

 
2.   Apologies  
 To receive apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Sub-Committee. 
 

3.   Minutes (Pages 4 - 6) 
 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting of a Sub-

Committee held on 14 September 2023 
 

4.   Declarations of interests 
 

 

(a)   To receive declarations of non pecuniary interests in respect of 
items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  Having declared their non pecuniary interest 
members may remain in the meeting and speak and, vote on the 
matter in question.  A completed disclosure of interests form should 
be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 

(b)   To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests in respect 
of items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary 
interest he/she must leave the meeting during consideration of the 
item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting to make 
representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then 
immediately leave the meeting, may not vote and must not 
improperly seek to influence the outcome of the matter.  A 
completed disclosure of interests form should be returned to the 
Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
(Please Note:  If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on any 
potential interests they may have, they should contact Governance 
Support or Legal Services prior to the meeting.) 
 

5.   Urgent items  
 To consider any other items that the Chairman decides are urgent. 

 
6.   Application for Torbay Council Driver's Licence (Pages 7 - 20) 
 To consider a report on the fit and proper status of an applicant who 

seeks to hold a Torbay Council Drivers' Licence. 
 
 

7.   Application for Torbay Council Driver's Licence (Pages 21 - 36) 
 To consider a report on the fit and proper status of an applicant who 

seeks to hold a Torbay Council Drivers' Licence. 
 

8.   Consideration of the fit and proper status of the holder of a (Pages 37 - 71) 
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dual Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Drivers' Licence 
 To consider a report that seeks consideration of the fit and proper 

status of the holder of a dual Hackney Carriage and Private Hire 
Drivers' Licence. 
 



  
 

 

Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Committee 
 

14 September 2023 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Councillors Barbara Lewis, Tolchard and Mandy Darling 
 
 

 
10. Election of Chairman/woman  

 
Councillor Barbara Lewis was elected as Chairman for the meeting. 
 

11. Apologies  
 
It was reported that the membership of the Sub-Committee had been amended for 
this meeting by including Councillor Mandy Darling instead of Councillor Douglas-
Dunbar. 
 

12. Minutes  
 
The Minutes of the meeting of the Sub-Committee held on 3 and 17 August 2023 
were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

13. 35 Fleet Street, Torquay  
 
Members considered a report on an application for a Premises Licence/a Premises 
Licence in respect of 35 Fleet Street, Torquay.  The Premises do fall within the 
Cumulative Impact Area. 
 
Written Representations received from: 
 

Name Details Date of Representation 

Member of the 
Public 

Letter of representation including 
a petition objecting to the 
application on the grounds of 
‘The Prevention of Public 
Nuisance’, ‘The Prevention of 
Crime and Disorder’ and ‘Public 
Safety’ 

15 August 2023 

Member of the 
Public 

Representation objecting the 
application on the grounds of 
‘The Prevention of Public 
Nuisance’ and ‘The Prevention of 
Crime and Disorder’. 

17 August 2023 
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Licensing Sub-Committee   Thursday, 14 September 2023 
 

 

Additional Information: 
 
The Applicant submitted a response to the written representations which was 
circulated to Members prior to the Hearing. 
 
Oral Representations received from: 
 

Name Details 

Applicant The Applicant outlined their application and responded to 
questions from Members. 

Member of the 
Public 

A Member of the Public outlined their representation. 

 
Decision 
 
That the application for a Premises Licence in respect of 35 Fleet Street, Torquay be 
approved as applied for, subject to the following amendment and additional 
conditions: 
 

1) The handling of kegs, bottles cleaning equipment, bottle disposal and similar 
items shall not take place in the premises outside areas between 9pm and 
9am. 

 
2) There shall be no more than 5 persons in the designated smoking area after 10 

pm.   
 

3) No drinks shall be permitted in the designated smoking area after 10 pm. 
 

4) The use of the outside seating area shall cease at 10 pm and all furniture shall 
be cleared immediately. 

 
Reasons for Decision  
 
Having carefully considered all the written and oral representations, Member sought to 
amend and add additional conditions, being satisfied on the evidence before them, 
that to do so was both appropriate and proportionate, given the close proximity of the 
nearby residential properties and thereby ensuring the Licensing Objective ‘the 
Prevention of Public Nuisance’ would be upheld.   
 
Members noted concerns regarding off sales and were reassured by the Applicant’s 
submissions in respect of their management of these sales, and the Applicant’s 
intention that the alcohol sold would be the specialised, more expensive types of 
alcohol.  In member opinion, this alleviates concerns that the premises would become 
an additional off-licence and have a detrimental impact of persons seated within the 
premises. 
 
Members were satisfied that the Applicant had demonstrated experience of operating 
a premises in a Cumulative Impact Area, in York, in harmony with its nearby 
residents, and this provided Members with further confidence in the Applicant’s ability 

Page 5



Licensing Sub-Committee   Thursday, 14 September 2023 
 

 

to responsibly operate a similar Premises in Torquay which is within its designated 
Cumulative Impact Area.  
 
Furthermore, Members noted the absence of any objection from any of the 
Responsible Authority’s, and that they had been consulted by the Applicants, prior to 
submission of their application. From this, Members deduced that there were no 
concerns by the Responsible Authorities in respect of this application, and this 
provided them with further reassurance that the application would not add to public 
nuisance and/or crime and disorder in the Cumulative Impact Area. 
 
Members also noted the Interest Parties confirmation at the hearing, that some of their 
concerns had been allayed by the Applicant’s oral submission. In doing so, Members 
were satisfied that the amended and additional conditions would seek to alleviate their 
wider concerns, once the premises was in operation. 
 
In conclusion, Members noted that a Review of the Premises Licence can be sought 
by any Interested Party or a Responsible Authority, should issues arise as a result of 
granting the licence. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman/woman 
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Report No:  Public Agenda Item: Yes 
   
Title: Application for Torbay Council Driver’s Licence 
  
Wards 
Affected: 

All 

  
To: Licensing Sub-Committee On: 26th October 2023 
    
Key Decision: No   
   
Change to 
Budget: 

No Change to Policy 
Framework: 

No 
 

   

Contact Officer: Shaun Rackley 
 Telephone: 01803 208026 
  E.mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

 

 
 
 
1. What we are trying to achieve 
 

This report concerns an application for a Torbay Council Driver’s Licence, where 
the Applicant does not meet Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire 
Licensing Policy (hereinafter referred to as ‘the Policy’) requirements. This report 
is to consider whether the applicant is considered a ‘fit and proper person’ to hold 
a Torbay Council Driver’s Licence. 
 

2. Recommendation(s) for decision 
 
2.1 This matter must be determined on its individual merits and any supporting facts 

or testimony advanced at a hearing. Therefore, there is no recommendation. The 
options available to Members, however, are highlighted in paragraph A3.1 of 
Annex 1 to this report. 

 
3. Key points and reasons for recommendations 
 
3.1 Under provision of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

(the 1976 Act), Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles and drivers within Torbay. 

 
3.2 Sections 51 and 59 of the 1976 Act, in conjunction with section 46 of the Town 

Police Clauses Act 1847, make provision for the licensing of drivers and state that 
a district council shall not grant a licence to drive a Private Hire or Hackney 
Carriage vehicle unless they are satisfied that the driver is a ‘fit and proper’ person 
to hold a driver’s licence. 

 
3.3 There is no judicially approved test of fitness and propriety and therefore it is the 
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responsibility of Licensing Authorities to determine whether a driver, or an 
Applicant, is indeed fit and proper to hold such a licence. In the absence of such 
a test, a number of practices have developed over time and have stood up to 
scrutiny in the Courts and are therefore commonly accepted amongst the majority 
of Licensing Authorities. 

 
3.4 This report follows an application made by Mr Brian Peddie on the 18th of 

September 2023 for a Torbay Council issued dual drivers’ licence. In that 
application he submitted to Torbay Council, he had declared he had been 
convicted of a traffic offence, dated the 15th of May 2023. 

 
3.5 In considering the Policy, Mr Peddie’s traffic offence falls into the category of a 

‘major’ traffic offence and the Policy states that ‘A licence will not normally be 
granted if the Applicant has been convicted, or previously disqualified from driving 
in respect of major traffic offences until a period of five years free from conviction 
or at least five years since the completion of the sentence (whichever is longer)’. 

 
3.6 There is a right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court as provided under section 52 

(1) of the 1976 Act against the Licensing Sub-Committee decision. Such an appeal 
must be lodged within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the decision. 

 
 
For more detailed information on this proposal please refer to the Supporting 
Information. 
 
Rachael Hind 
Regulatory Service Manager (Commercial) 
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Annex 1 - Supporting information  
 
 
A1. Introduction and history 
 
A1.1 Under provision of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

(the 1976 Act), Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney 
Carriages, Private Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
A1.2 Sections 51 (in respect of Private Hire drivers) and 59 (in respect of Hackney 

Carriage drivers) of the Act state that a district council shall not grant a licence to 
drive a Private Hire vehicle or Hackney Carriage unless they are satisfied that the 
driver is a ‘fit and proper person to hold a driver’s licence’.  

 
A1.3 There is no judicially approved test of fitness and propriety and therefore it is the 

responsibility of Licensing Authorities to determine whether a driver, or an 
applicant is indeed fit and proper to hold such a licence. In the absence of such a 
test, a number of practices have developed over time and have stood up to 
scrutiny in the Courts and are therefore commonly accepted amongst the majority 
of Licensing Authorities. 

 
A1.4 Torbay Council has adopted a number of common practices for testing the ‘fit and 

proper’ status of drivers and applicants and includes an Enhanced DBS check and 
DVLA licence checking to name a few. 

 
A1.5 This report follows an application made by Mr Brian Peddie on the 18th of 

September 2023 for a Torbay Council issued dual drivers’ licence. In the 
application he submitted to Torbay Council, he declared he had been convicted of 
a traffic offence, dated the 15th of May 2023. 

 
A1.6 An online DVLA licence check was carried out on Mr Peddie’s driving licence on 

the 18th of September 2023 where it was identified he had the following motoring 
conviction: 

 
Offence date –  15 May 2023 
Expiry date –  15 May 2026 
Offence –  CU80 Breach of requirements as to control of the vehicle, 

mobile telephone etc. 
Penalty Points –  6 Points 

 
 A screen shot taken from the DVLA licence database can be found at Appendix 1. 
 
A1.7 Mr Peddie was contacted by Mr Jonathon Edwards from Torbay Council’s 

Licensing Department by telephone to discuss the application and the relevance 
of the major traffic offence. It was established during this conversation that Mr 
Peddie had not read the Policy before submitting the application. Mr Edwards then 
emailed Mr Peddie with a link to the Policy and asked him if he wished to either 
withdraw the application or proceed. Mr Peddie responded on the 18th of 
September 2023 by email and requested that the application be heard by Torbay 
Council’s Licensing Committee. This document can be found at Appendix 2. 

 
A1.8 Mr Peddie was written to by Shaun Rackley from Torbay Council’s Licensing 

Department on the 22nd of September 2023 to request his submission which would 
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be put before Licensing Committee, along with a request for his Enhanced 
Disclosure & Barring Service (DBS) check. This document can be found at 
Appendix 3. 

 
A1.9 Mr Peddie responded by letter and supplied his mitigating circumstances. This 

document can be found at Appendix 4. 
 
A1.10 A copy of Mr Peddie’s Enhanced DBS can be found at Appendix 5. 
 
A1.11 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire vehicle standards, as issued by the 

Department for Transport state: 
 

5.12 Licensing authorities have a duty to ensure that any person to whom they 
grant a taxi or private hire vehicle driver’s licence is a ‘fit and proper’ person to be 
a licensee. It may be helpful when considering whether an applicant or licensee is 
fit and proper to pose oneself the following question:   

 
5.13 Without any prejudice, and based on the information before you, would 
you allow a person for whom you care, regardless of their condition, to travel 
alone in a vehicle driven by this person at any time of day or night?  

 
If, on the balance of probabilities, the answer to the question is ‘no’, the individual 
should not hold a licence.  

 
5.14 Licensing authorities have to make difficult decisions but (subject to the points 
made in paragraph 5.4) the safeguarding of the public is paramount. All decisions 
on the suitability of an applicant or licensee should be made on the balance of 
probability. This means that an applicant or licensee should not be ‘given the 
benefit of doubt’. If the committee or delegated officer is only “50/50” as to whether 
the applicant or licensee is ‘fit and proper’, they should not hold a licence. The 
threshold used here is lower than for a criminal conviction (that being beyond 
reasonable doubt) and can take into consideration conduct that has not resulted 
in a criminal conviction. 

 
Relevant excerpts of Torbay Councils Taxi policy state: 

 
5. Drivers  
 
General Licensing Requirements  
 
5.4 When determining whether a person is “fit and proper”, the Licensing Authority 
will require the applicant to demonstrate that:  
 
vi) They have a satisfactory driving history, as verified through the DVLA and in 
accordance with the Convictions Policy at Appendix A  
vii)They are considered ‘fit and proper’ by the Licensing Authority, taking account 
of any other relevant information as may be requested and considered appropriate 
by the Licensing Authority. 

 
 

Appendix A: Taxi & PHV Licensing Criminal Convictions Policy – 
 

8 Major traffic offences 
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8.1 A licence will not normally be granted if the Applicant has been convicted or 
previously disqualified from driving in respect of major traffic offences until a period 
of five years free from conviction or at least five years since the completion of the 
sentence (whichever is longer). 
 
8.3 A list of major traffic offences can be seen in table 2. 
 
Table 2: Major traffic offences 
 

Code Offence 

CU80 Breach of requirements as to control of 
the vehicle, such as using a mobile 
phone 

 
A1.12 There is a right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court as provided under section 52 

(1) of the 1976 Act against the Licensing Sub-Committee decision. Such an appeal 
must be lodged within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the decision. 

 
A2. Risk assessment of preferred option 
 
A2.1 Outline of significant key risks 
 
A2.1.1 There are no significant risks. 
 
A3. Options 
 
A3.1 The options are: 
  

(i) To grant Mr Brian Peddie’s application for a Torbay Council issued 
Driver’s Licence, if satisfied that Mr Peddie is considered a ‘fit and 
proper’ person to drive a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire vehicle. 

(ii) To refuse Mr Brian Peddie’s application on the grounds that he is 
not considered a ‘fit and proper’ person to hold such a licence. 

 
A4. Summary of resource implications 
 
A4.1 There may be some resource implications if there is an Appeal to the Magistrates’ 

Court. 
 
A5. What impact will there be on equalities, environmental sustainability and 

crime and disorder? 
 
A5.1 There are no environmental sustainability issues, equalities or crime and disorder 

issues other than as outlines in this report.  
 
A6. Consultation and Customer Focus 
 
A6.1 There has been no public consultation on this matter and there is no requirement 

for the Licensing Sub-Committee to consult the public on this matter. 
 
A7. Are there any implications for other Business Units? 
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A7.1 There are no implications for other business units. 
 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 
 

Appendices 
 
Appendix 1 DVLA licence check of Brian Peddie’s driving licence carried out on 

the 18th of September 2023 
 
Appendix 2 Email correspondence between Jonathon Edwards (Licensing 

Department) and Brian Peddie about application - dated 18th of 
September 2023 

 
Appendix 3 Letter to Brian Peddie from Shaun Rackley (Licensing Department) 

requesting Enhanced Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) check 
– dated 22nd of September 2023 

 
Appendix 4 Letter from Brian Peddie with mitigating circumstances to be put 

before Licensing Committee – dated 28th of September 2023 
 
Appendix 5 Copy of Brian Peddie’s Enhanced DBS check (restricted) 
 
Background Papers: 
 

The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
 
Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Licensing Policy 2022 
Department of Transports, Statutory Taxi and Private Hire vehicle standards 2020 
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From: brianpeddie <xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx>  
Sent: Monday, September 18, 2023 4:00 PM 
To: Edwards, Jonathon <Jonathon.Edwards@torbay.gov.uk> 
Subject: Re: Taxi Policy document 
 
Hi Jonathon, 
 
Thank you for your email and for the careful deliberation on how you broke the news to me. 
 
I have read the Policy document and page 43, so am now more informed. The policy does state that "new licences will 
not normally be issued". My hope rests on the word "normally". 
 
I understand that my application has been put on hold for the time being, but want to highlight and assure of the 
investment, financial and otherwise, put into this venture.  To confirm, in getting to this application stage, I have had 
two medicals (one of which was in London), passed the enhanced DBS check and purchased a car under three years 
old. 
 
I would like to ask for a dispensation to be considered, for my individual circumstance and commitment shown, and 
would appreciate if you could let me know how the next stage of this application is able to move forward? 
 
I would be grateful for the opportunity for this application to go to the relevant Committee or Board.  It would be my 
wish to attend in person in able to present and explain how the offence occurred and how the unfairness of the penalty 
issued has affected me since.   
 
Personally, the effect on my future plans and wellbeing will be exacerbated further if it prevents me from moving 
forward with this very carefully considered career choice. I would like the chance for the relevant Committee Members, 
to see that I am an upstanding member of the local community, decent, honest and well presented, and that I would 
be a good addition to the local private hire drivers  
in Torbay, before the final decision is made on this application. 
 
Please be assured that I will not be appealing a negative conclusion and will respect the judgement of the local people 
making the decision.  I will be grateful for having been given the opportunity to put my case forward and to be seen as 
a valued member of our local community. 
 
Regards  
 
Brian Peddie  
 
On Monday, 18 September 2023 at 14:25:25 BST, Edwards, Jonathon <jonathon.edwards@torbay.gov.uk> wrote:  
 
 

Good afternoon again Brian, 

Further to our recent telephone conversation I suggest that you click on the link below then open the Policy 
document. 

Once open you need to turn to page 43 and read from there. The list of major offences is on page 45. 

Please come back to me with your thoughts once you have time to read it.  

Regards, Jon. 

  

Hackney Carriage (Taxi) and Private Hire Policy - Torbay Council 
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https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.torbay.gov.uk%2Fcouncil%2Fpolicies%2Flicensing-policies%2Fhackney-carriage-policies%2F&data=05%7C01%7CShaun.Rackley%40torbay.gov.uk%7Ce26d1230ea374202e57608dbb8dc07b2%7C13577bd8494345d98d3c304f184f6582%7C0%7C0%7C638307027381095457%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=fhO1HygjTC6TSdPjL%2BxEYOtihr44tvZ2d7i%2FLutxcgQ%3D&reserved=0


 

2 

 

 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

Jonathon Edwards  |  Compliance Officer | Food, Safety, Licensing 

Town Hall, Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

jonathon.edwards@torbay.gov.uk 

  

www.torbay.gov.uk 

Facebook  |  Twitter  |  LinkedIn  |  Instagram 

  

Please note: This electronic email is confidential and may also be privileged. If you are not the intended 
recipient, please notify the sender and please delete the message from your system immediately. The views 
expressed in this message are personal and are not necessarily those of Torbay Council. 
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If you require this in a different format or 

language, please contact me.   

 

 Please reply to: Mr Shaun Rackley 
 Licensing & Public Protection 
Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
Torquay 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

Mr B Peddie 
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxx 

My ref: NEW/SAR 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

E-mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 22 September 2023 

 

Dear Mr Peddie, 
 
Re: Application for Licensed Drivers badge 
 
I am writing to you following the submission of an application made by yourself for a Licensed 
drivers badge with Torbay Council. 
 
Unfortunately, after checking the application and carrying out a DVLA check of your licence, it has 
been identified you have received a major traffic offence as listed in Torbay Councils Taxi Policy. 
 
The Policy states the following: 
 

8 Major traffic offences  
 
8.1 A licence will not normally be granted if the Applicant has been convicted or previously 
disqualified from driving in respect of major traffic offences until a period of five years free 
from conviction or at least five years since the completion of the sentence (whichever is 
longer).  
 
8.3 A list of major traffic offences can be seen in table 2. 
 
A CU80 offence which you received on the 15th of May 2023 is listed within table 2 of the major 
traffic offences. 
 
A decision on whether a Licensed driver’s badge can be granted, or refused must be made by 
Torbay Council’s Licensing Committee. 
 
A hearing date of Thursday the 26th of October 2023 at 09:30hrs has been set. 
 
In order for me to compile a report to put before members, I require the following document: 
 

- Enhanced Disclosure & Barring Service (DBS) check (must be carried out in the last 2 
months, or, if you are signed up to the DBS update service, this can be an older certificate) 

- Group 2 medical check 
- Driving Standards Assessment 

 
Please can you also respond in writing with any mitigating circumstances that will support your 
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application. This will be included in the report, however, you will also be invited to attend and 
address the Committee members on the day and put your case before them. 
 
Please can you return all requested information by no later than Friday the 29th of September 
2023. Failure to return the documents will delay the hearing and a later date being set. 
 
If you wish to withdraw your application, please let me know and I can arrange a refund of the fee 
paid. 
 
I look forward to hearing from you in due course. 
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Shaun Rackley 
Licensing Officer 
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Report No:  Public Agenda Item: Yes 
   
Title: Application for Torbay Council Driver’s Licence 
  
Wards 
Affected: 

All 

  
To: Licensing Sub-Committee On: 26th October 2023 
    
Key Decision: No   
   
Change to 
Budget: 

No Change to Policy 
Framework: 

No 
 

   

Contact Officer: Shaun Rackley 
 Telephone: 01803 208026 
  E.mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

 

 
 
 
1. What we are trying to achieve 
 

This report concerns an application for a Torbay Council Driver’s Licence, where 
the Applicant has previously had their licence revoked by a Licensing Sub-
Committee on the 9th of December 2021. In addition, they do not meet Torbay 
Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Licensing Policy (hereinafter referred 
to as ‘the Policy’) requirements. This report is to consider whether the applicant is 
considered a ‘fit and proper person’ to hold a Torbay Council Driver’s Licence. 
 

2. Recommendation(s) for decision 
 
2.1 This matter must be determined on its individual merits and any supporting facts 

or testimony advanced at a hearing. Therefore, there is no recommendation. The 
options available to Members, however, are highlighted in paragraph A3.1 of 
Annex 1 to this report. 

 
3. Key points and reasons for recommendations 
 
3.1 Under provision of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

(the 1976 Act), Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles and drivers within Torbay. 

 
3.2 Sections 51 and 59 of the 1976 Act, in conjunction with section 46 of the Town 

Police Clauses Act 1847, make provision for the licensing of drivers and state that 
a district council shall not grant a licence to drive a Private Hire or Hackney 
Carriage vehicle unless they are satisfied that the driver is a ‘fit and proper’ person 
to hold a driver’s licence. 
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3.3 There is no judicially approved test of fitness and propriety and therefore it is the 
responsibility of Licensing Authorities to determine whether a driver, or an 
Applicant, is indeed fit and proper to hold such a licence. In the absence of such 
a test, a number of practices have developed over time and have stood up to 
scrutiny in the Courts and are therefore commonly accepted amongst the majority 
of Licensing Authorities. 

 
3.4 This report follows an application made by Mr Simon Setters on the 20th of 

September 2023 for a Torbay Council issued dual drivers’ licence. In that 
application he submitted to Torbay Council, he had declared he had been 
convicted of three separate traffic offences and had a total of nine DVLA penalty 
points on his DVLA issued licence. 

 
3.5 In considering the Policy, Mr Setters’ three traffic offences fall into the category of 

‘minor’ traffic offences, however, as he currently has nine points on his DVLA 
issued licence, the Policy states that ‘Applicants that have seven or more penalty 
points on their driving licence will normally be refused and no further application 
will be considered until a period of at least one year free from conviction or at least 
one year since the completion of the sentence (whichever is longer)’. 

 
3.6 Mr Setters previous Torbay Council issued Drivers Licence was revoked by a 

Licensing Sub-Committee on the 9th of December 2021 for three separate 
incidents. 

 
3.7 There is a right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court as provided under section 52 

(1) of the 1976 Act against the Licensing Sub-Committee decision. Such an appeal 
must be lodged within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the decision. 

 
 
For more detailed information on this proposal please refer to the Supporting 
Information. 
 
Rachael Hind 
Regulatory Service Manager (Commercial) 
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Annex 1 - Supporting information  
 
 
A1. Introduction and history 
 
A1.1 Under provision of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

(the 1976 Act), Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney 
Carriages, Private Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
A1.2 Sections 51 (in respect of Private Hire drivers) and 59 (in respect of Hackney 

Carriage drivers) of the Act state that a district council shall not grant a licence to 
drive a Private Hire vehicle or Hackney Carriage unless they are satisfied that the 
driver is a ‘fit and proper person to hold a driver’s licence’.  

 
A1.3 There is no judicially approved test of fitness and propriety and therefore it is the 

responsibility of Licensing Authorities to determine whether a driver, or an 
applicant is indeed fit and proper to hold such a licence. In the absence of such a 
test, a number of practices have developed over time and have stood up to 
scrutiny in the Courts and are therefore commonly accepted amongst the majority 
of Licensing Authorities. 

 
A1.4 Torbay Council has adopted a number of common practices for testing the ‘fit and 

proper’ status of drivers and applicants and includes an Enhanced DBS check and 
DVLA licence checking to name a few. 

 
A1.5 This report follows an application made by Mr Simon Setters on the 20th of 

September 2023 for a Torbay Council issued dual drivers’ licence. In the 
application he submitted to Torbay Council, he declared he had been convicted of 
three separate traffic offences and had received 9 penalty points on his DVLA 
issued licence. 

 
A1.6 An online DVLA licence check was carried out on Mr Setters driving licence on the 

22nd of September 2023 where it was identified he had the following motoring 
convictions: 

 
Offence date –  2 Aug 2021 
Expiry date –  2 Aug 2024 
Offence –  SP30 Exceeding statutory speed limit on a public road 
Penalty Points –  3 Points 
 
Offence date –  13 Sep 2021 
Expiry date –  13 Sep 2024 
Offence –  SP30 Exceeding statutory speed limit on a public road 
Penalty Points –  3 Points 
 
Offence date –  19 Sep 2021 
Expiry date –  19 Sep 2024 
Offence –  SP30 Exceeding statutory speed limit on a public road 
Penalty Points –  3 Points 
 

 
 A screen shot taken from the DVLA licence database can be found at Appendix 1. 
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A1.7 Mr Setters previously held a Torbay Council issued Licensed drivers badge from 
the 14th of July 2021 until the 9th of December 2021 (LD0031). His licence was 
revoked on the 9th of December by a Licensing Sub-Committee due to three 
separate incidents. A copy of the minutes and decision from the Licensing Sub-
Committee held on the 9th of December 2021 can be found at Appendix 2. 

 
A1.8 Mr Setters was written to by Shaun Rackley from Torbay Council’s Licensing 

Department on the 22nd of September 2023 to request his submission which would 
be put before Licensing Committee, along with a request for his Enhanced 
Disclosure & Barring Service (DBS) check. This document can be found at 
Appendix 3. 

 
A1.9 Mr Setters responded by sending the requested documents along with two 

references from previous employers, but no written submission. These documents 
can be found at Appendix 4 and 5. 

 
A1.10 A copy of Mr Setters Enhanced DBS can be found at Appendix 6. 
 
A1.11 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire vehicle standards, as issued by the 

Department for Transport state: 
 

5.12 Licensing authorities have a duty to ensure that any person to whom they 
grant a taxi or private hire vehicle driver’s licence is a ‘fit and proper’ person to be 
a licensee. It may be helpful when considering whether an applicant or licensee is 
fit and proper to pose oneself the following question:   

 
5.13 Without any prejudice, and based on the information before you, would 
you allow a person for whom you care, regardless of their condition, to travel 
alone in a vehicle driven by this person at any time of day or night?  

 
If, on the balance of probabilities, the answer to the question is ‘no’, the individual 
should not hold a licence.  

 
5.14 Licensing authorities have to make difficult decisions but (subject to the points 
made in paragraph 5.4) the safeguarding of the public is paramount. All decisions 
on the suitability of an applicant or licensee should be made on the balance of 
probability. This means that an applicant or licensee should not be ‘given the 
benefit of doubt’. If the committee or delegated officer is only “50/50” as to whether 
the applicant or licensee is ‘fit and proper’, they should not hold a licence. The 
threshold used here is lower than for a criminal conviction (that being beyond 
reasonable doubt) and can take into consideration conduct that has not resulted 
in a criminal conviction. 

 
Relevant excerpts of Torbay Councils Taxi policy state: 

 
5. Drivers  
 
General Licensing Requirements  
 
5.4 When determining whether a person is “fit and proper”, the Licensing Authority 
will require the applicant to demonstrate that:  
 
vi) They have a satisfactory driving history, as verified through the DVLA and in 
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accordance with the Convictions Policy at Appendix A  
vii)They are considered ‘fit and proper’ by the Licensing Authority, taking account 
of any other relevant information as may be requested and considered appropriate 
by the Licensing Authority. 

 
 

Appendix A: Taxi & PHV Licensing Criminal Convictions Policy – 
 

7 Minor traffic offences 
 
7.3 Applicants that have seven or more penalty points on their driving licence will 
normally be refused and no further application will be considered until a period of 
at least one year free from conviction or at least one year since the completion of 
the sentence (whichever is longer). 
 
7.5 A list of minor traffic offences can be seen in table 1. 
 
Table 1: Minor traffic offences 
 

Code Offence 

SP30 Exceeding statutory speed limit on a 
public road 

 
A1.12 There is a right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court as provided under section 52 

(1) of the 1976 Act against the Licensing Sub-Committee decision. Such an appeal 
must be lodged within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the decision. 

 
A2. Risk assessment of preferred option 
 
A2.1 Outline of significant key risks 
 
A2.1.1 There are no significant risks 
 
A3. Options 
 
A3.1 The options are: 
  

(i) To grant Mr Simon Setters’ application for a Torbay Council issued 
Driver’s Licence, if satisfied that Mr Setters is considered a ‘fit and 
proper’ person to drive a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire vehicle. 

(ii) To refuse Mr Simon Setters’ application on the grounds that he is 
not considered a ‘fit and proper’ person to hold such a licence. 

 
A4. Summary of resource implications 
 
A4.1 There may be some resource implications if there is an Appeal to the Magistrates’ 

Court. 
 
A5. What impact will there be on equalities, environmental sustainability and 

crime and disorder? 
 
A5.1 There are no environmental sustainability issues, equalities or crime and disorder 

issues other than as outlines in this report.  
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A6. Consultation and Customer Focus 
 
A6.1 There has been no public consultation on this matter and there is no requirement 

for the Licensing Sub-Committee to consult the public on this matter. 
 
A7. Are there any implications for other Business Units? 
 
A7.1 There are no implications for other business units. 
 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 
 

Appendices 
 
Appendix 1 DVLA licence check of Simon Setters driving licence carried out on 

the 22nd of September 2023 
 
Appendix 2 Minutes and decision from Licensing Sub-Committee hearing from 

the 9th of December 2021 
 
Appendix 3 Letter to Simon Setters from Shaun Rackley (Licensing Department) 

requesting Enhanced Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) check 
– dated 22nd of September 2023 

 
Appendix 4 Reference for Simon Setters from employer – dated 4th of May 2023 
 
Appendix 5 Reference for Simon Setters from employer – dated 3rd of May 2023 
 
Appendix 6 Copy of Simon Setters Enhanced DBS check (restricted) 
 
Background Papers: 
 

The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
 
Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Licensing Policy 2022 
Department of Transports, Statutory Taxi and Private Hire vehicle standards 2020 

Page 26



 

 

 

P
age 27

A
genda Item

 7
A

ppendix 1



 

2 

 

 

P
age 28



  
 

 

Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Committee 
 

9 December 2021 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Councillors Ellery, Barbara Lewis and Mills 

 

 
30. Election of Chairman/woman  

 
Councillor Ellery was elected as Chairman for the meeting. 
 

31. Minutes  
 
The Minutes of the meetings of the Sub-Committee held on 7 October and 11 
November 2021 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

32. Removed 
 

33. Review of Torbay Council issued Driving Licence  
 
Members considered a report that set out relevant facts relating to a holder of a 
Torbay Council issued dual Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Driver’s Licence.  
Members were requested to determine the facts before them, whether or not the 
holder of the dual Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Driver’s Licence remained a 
fit and proper person to hold such licence. 
 
The Respondent addressed Members and responded to questions. 
 
Decision: 
 
That Mr Setters’ Torbay Council Driver’s Licence be revoked in accordance with 
Section 61(1)(b) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous) Provisions Act 1976 
and that this revocation shall have immediate effect, in accordance with Section 
61(2B) of the Local Government Miscellaneous Provisions Act 1976. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
In coming to that decision, Members carefully considered having been charged 
with the responsibility to determine the drivers’ licence, whether they would allow 
their son or daughter, spouse or partner, mother or father, grandson or 
granddaughter or any other person to whom they care, or any other vulnerable 
person known to them to get into a vehicle with Mr Setters alone.  An unequivocal 
and unanimous answer by Members to this question, was ‘no’. 
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Notwithstanding the mitigating explanations presented by Mr Setters, Members 
were concerned that having only been issued with his Torbay Council Drivers 
Licence on 14 July 2021, Mr Setters was before the Licensing Sub-Committee in 
relation to four notifications for speeding, an alleged sexual act within a licensed 
vehicle witnessed by minors, and a road traffic accident which resulted in the 
licensed vehicle turning over in a lane near Ipplepen, with injuries being sustained 
by the passengers.   
 
Members had regard to the fact that, at the hearing, Mr Setters accepted 
committing the four speeding offences and confirmed that he had been contacted 
by DVLA the day before the hearing where he had been informed that he had 
received 9 penalty points for the offences, together with a requirement to 
undertake a speed awareness course.  It was of concern to Members that Mr 
Setter submitted that had he been made aware of the first speeding offence before 
the others, he would have been alerted to the presence of the camera and would 
not have been caught on a further three occasions by the same camera.  
 
In relation to the report received from the member of public having witnessed a 
sexual act within the licensed vehicle, whilst passing with a minibus full of minors, 
Members considered the conflicting submissions and found Mr Setters not to be 
believable in his account that a medical examination was being undertaken by a 
female friend to address a pressing health concern.  
 
In any event, Members were not satisfied that a reasonable person would consider 
parking in a public place, late at night, and partially undressing to the point of 
exposing their genitals close to a campsite used by young persons and 
determined that this was not the behaviour expected from a professional licenced 
driver, or an appropriate use of a licensed vehicle and demonstrated exceptionally 
poor judgment. 
 
Upon consideration of the road traffic collision, Members noted Mr Setters 
explanation that the driving conditions were poor at the time of the incident but 
also had regard to the written statements from two of the passengers and that 
submitted by the mother of one of the passengers, the following day.   
 
Members could not be certain of the facts and noted the absence of a police report 
which may have assisted them and were mindful of the decision by the Police not 
to press charges.  However, even if they were to accept Mr Setters account of the 
events that occurred, he admitted to driving at around 20 mph through thick fog 
which had descended.  Members considered this to be too fast in the 
circumstances and together with the four previous speeding offences, Members 
could not be satisfied that Mr Setters had not been driving too fast for the 
prevailing conditions which resulted in him rolling his vehicle with four young 
passengers onboard.   Members were also unconvinced that for the vehicle to 
have overturned, causing it to be written off, coupled with the witness account they 
were unable to open some of the vehicle doors due to the damage, that excessive 
speed was not a factor.  
 
Members were extremely concerned that Mr Setters had encouraged his 
passengers to leave the scene before the emergency services had arrived, having 
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admitted not being medically qualified himself to assess the extent of any injuries 
sustained. 
 
Members noted that Mr Setters had not reported the collision within 72 hours, as 
required by Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy 
2019 - 2022 
 
In concluding, Members unanimously resolved to revoke Mr Setters’ Torbay 
Council Drivers’ Licence with immediate effect, as they could not be satisfied that 
he remained a fit and proper person to hold a Torbay Council Dual Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Driver’s Licence.  In determining this, Members 
concluded that based on the evidence available and all written and oral 
submissions, that Mr Setter’s conduct as a professional driver had fallen well 
below the high standard expected, that he was not a credible witness, and not 
withstanding his mitigating circumstances, to revoke his Licence with immediate 
effect was appropriate and proportionate in all the circumstances to ensure public 
safety. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman 
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If you require this in a different format or 

language, please contact me.   

 

 Please reply to: Mr Shaun Rackley 
 Licensing & Public Protection 
Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
Torquay 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

Mr S Setters 
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxx 
xxxxxxx 

My ref: NEW/SAR 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

E-mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 22 September 2023 

 

Dear Mr Setters, 
 
Re: Application for Licensed Drivers badge 
 
I am writing to you following the submission of an application made by yourself for a Licensed 
drivers badge with Torbay Council. 
 
Unfortunately, after checking the application, it has been identified you have received 9 DVLA 
penalty points for traffic offences. These are 3 separate traffic offences which are listed in Torbay 
Councils Taxi Policy as minor traffic offences. 
 
The Policy states the following: 
 
7 Minor traffic offences  
 
7.1 Convictions for minor traffic offences will not prevent a person from being considered for a 
licence.  
 
7.2 Applicants that have six live penalty points on their driving licence for such offences, may be 
granted a licence subject to a strong written warning.  
 
7.3 Applicants that have seven or more penalty points on their driving licence will normally be 
refused and no further application will be considered until a period of at least one year free from 
conviction or at least one year since the completion of the sentence (whichever is longer).  
 
7.4 In the case of a licensed driver accumulating nine or more penalty points on their driving 
licence, the Licensing Authority may refuse to renew, suspend or revoke the licence. If a licence is 
revoked, no further application will be considered until a period of at least one year free from 
conviction or at least one year since the completion of the sentence (whichever is longer).  
 
7.5 A list of minor traffic offences can be seen in table 1. 

 
Further to this, your previous Licensed Drivers badge (LD0031) was revoked by Torbay Council’s 
Licensing Committee on the 9th of December 2021. 
 
A decision on whether a Licensed driver’s badge can be granted to you, or refused, must be made 
by Torbay Council’s Licensing Committee. 
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A hearing date of Thursday the 26th of October 2023 at 09:30hrs has been set. 
 
In order for me to compile a report to put before members, I require the following document: 
 

- Enhanced Disclosure & Barring Service (DBS) check (must be carried out in the last 2 
months, or, if you are signed up to the DBS update service, this can be an older certificate) 

- Group 2 medical check 
- Driving Standards Assessment 

 
Please can you also respond in writing with any mitigating circumstances that will support your 
application. This will be included in the report, however, you will also be invited to attend and 
address the Committee members on the day and put your case before them. 
 
Please can you return all requested information by no later than Friday the 29th of September 
2023. Failure to return the documents will delay the hearing and a later date being set. 
 
If you wish to withdraw your application, please let me know and I can arrange a refund of the fee 
paid. 
 
I look forward to hearing from you in due course. 
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Shaun Rackley 
Licensing Officer 
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Report No:  Public Agenda Item: Yes 
   
Title: Consideration of the fit and proper status of the holder of a dual 

Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Drivers’ Licence  
  
Wards 
Affected: 

All 

  
To: Licensing Sub-Committee On: 26th October 2023 
    
Key Decision: No   
   
Change to 
Budget: 

No Change to Policy 
Framework: 

No 
 

   

Contact Officer: Shaun Rackley 
 Telephone: 01803 208026 
  E.mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

 

 
 
 
1. What we are trying to achieve 
 
1.1 This report asks Members to consider relevant facts relating to the holder of a 

Torbay Council issued dual Hackney Carriage and Private Hire drivers licence. 
This follows receipt of information from Devon & Cornwall Police where the licence 
holder has committed an offence under the current Taxi Policy 2022 and the Town 
Police Clauses Act 1847, by allowing an unlicensed driver to use a registered 
Torbay Council Hackney Carriage vehicle without the correct licence in place. 
Members are requested therefore to determine on the facts laid before them, 
whether or not the Applicant remains a ‘fit and proper person’ to hold such a 
licence. 

 
2. Recommendation(s) for decision 
 
2.1 This matter must be determined on its individual merits and any supporting facts 

or testimony advanced at a hearing. Therefore, there is no recommendation. The 
options available to Members, however, are highlighted in paragraph A3.1 of 
Annex 1 to this report. 

 
3. Key points and reasons for recommendations 
 
3.1 Under provision of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

(the 1976 Act), Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles and drivers within Torbay. 

 
3.2 Sections 51 and 59 of the 1976 Act, in conjunction with section 46 of the Town 

Police Clauses Act 1847, make provision for the licensing of drivers and state that 
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a district council shall not grant a licence to drive a Private Hire or Hackney 
Carriage vehicle unless they are satisfied that the driver is a ‘fit and proper’ person 
to hold a driver’s licence. 

 
3.3 There is no judicially approved test of fitness and propriety and therefore it is the 

responsibility of Licensing Authorities to determine whether a driver, or an 
Applicant, is indeed fit and proper to hold such a licence. In the absence of such 
a test, a number of practices have developed over time and have stood up to 
scrutiny in the Courts and are therefore commonly accepted amongst the majority 
of Licensing Authorities. 

 
3.4 Torbay Council has adopted a number of common practices for testing the ‘fit and 

proper’ status of drivers and Applicants. One of these is that they should possess 
and maintain a suitable driving ability and driving history.  

 
3.5 This report follows information received from Devon & Cornwall Police regarding 

Mr Rebin Mohammed, who holds a Torbay Council dual drivers’ licence. The 
information provided relates to a speeding offence committed in a Torbay Council 
registered Hackney Carriage vehicle on the 16th of April 2023 in Plymouth. Mr 
Mohammed is the current Hackney Carriage vehicle proprietor licence holder of 
this registered Hackney Carriage.  

 
3.6 After investigation, it has been identified that Mr Mohammed has permitted an 

unlicensed driver to use a Torbay Council registered Hackney Carriage vehicle. 
This is an offence under the Town Police Clauses Act 1847 and a breach of Torbay 
Council’s Taxi Policy.  

 
3.7 Mr Mohammed has additionally been unable to provide valid insurance to show 

the vehicle was insured at the time of being driven. His honesty and 
professionalism as a licensed driver has also come into question due to the 
circumstances surrounding this incident.   

 
3.8 It is for the Licensing Sub-Committee to consider whether Mr Rebin Mohammed 

remains a ‘fit and proper person’ to hold a Torbay Council issued dual Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire drivers’ licence.  

 
3.9 There is a right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court as provided under section 61 

(3) of the 1976 Act against the Licensing Sub-Committee decision. Such an appeal 
must be lodged within 21 days from the date of a Notice following the decision. 

 
 
For more detailed information on this proposal please refer to the Supporting 
Information. 
 
Rachael Hind 
Regulatory Service Manager (Commercial) 
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Annex 1 - Supporting information  
 
 
A1. Introduction and history 
 
A1.1 Under provision of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

(the 1976 Act), Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney 
Carriages, Private Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
A1.2 Sections 51 (in respect of Private Hire drivers) and 59 (in respect of Hackney 

Carriage drivers) of the Act state that a district council shall not grant a licence to 
drive a Private Hire vehicle or Hackney Carriage unless they are satisfied that the 
driver is a ‘fit and proper person to hold a driver’s licence’.  

 
A1.3 There is no judicially approved test of fitness and propriety and therefore it is the 

responsibility of Licensing Authorities to determine whether a driver, or an 
applicant is indeed fit and proper to hold such a licence. In the absence of such a 
test, a number of practices have developed over time and have stood up to 
scrutiny in the Courts and are therefore commonly accepted amongst the majority 
of Licensing Authorities. 

 
A1.4 Torbay Council has adopted a number of common practices for testing the ‘fit and 

proper’ status of drivers and applicants. One of these is that they should possess 
and maintain a suitable driving ability and driving history.  

 
A1.5 This report follows information received regarding Mr Rebin Mohammed, who 

holds a Torbay Council dual drivers’ licence, licence number LD0255. Mr 
Mohammed has held this licence since October 2021 and was previously licensed 
from 2012 until 2018. 

 
A1.6 Devon and Cornwall Police contacted the Licensing Department on the 17th of 

August 2023 in relation to Mr Mohammed, advising that HC151, vehicle 
registration MJ20 YVO, had been caught speeding on the B3214 Old Laira Road, 
Plymouth at 22:02 hrs on the 16th of April 2023. The Police were trying to establish 
who held the vehicle proprietors licence for HC151, which at the time of the 
speeding offence was confirmed as Mr Mohammed. They also wanted to provide 
us with some information regarding this offence which they believe to be relevant 
to his current licence. 

 
A1.7 Devon & Cornwall Police sent an automatic notification following the speeding 

offence to the registered keeper of the vehicle, Mr Mohammed. Mr Mohammed 
responded to Devon & Cornwall Police on the 3rd of May 2023 and declared it was 
not him driving at the time of the offence and nominated a different driver the name 
of which the Police could not disclose to us.  

 
It is of concern that following Mr Mohammed supplying the information to Devon 
& Cornwall Police, they struggled to get hold of the nominated driver at the address 
in Plymouth and despite numerous attempts had to write to Mr Mohammed again 
on the 19th of June 2023 to remind him that as the registered keeper it was his 
responsibility to supply up to date details of the nominated driver. The Police did 
receive a response from Mr Mohammed on the 28th of June 2023 along with an 
unsigned letter written by the nominated driver, declaring that he was driving the 
vehicle at the time of the incident using his French driving licence. It is worth noting 
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that the Police Officer has stated that although he is not a handwriting expert, both 
Mr Mohammed’s and the nominated driver’s handwriting ‘appear suspiciously 
similar’. A copy of this email can be found at Appendix 1. 

 
 
 A1.8 Mr Mohammed was written to by Shaun Rackley from Torbay Council’s Licensing 

Team on the 11th of September 2023 requesting details of who was driving HC151 
at the time of the offence, along with a request for their Licensed Drivers badge 
details. A copy of his insurance certificate showing that the driver was covered 
was also requested. This document can be found at Appendix 2. 

 
A1.9 Mr Mohammed responded by email on the 13th of September 2023 and declared 

that a friend, was the driver at the time of the offence. The declared driver does 
not and never has held a Licensed Drivers badge with this Licensing Authority, 
meaning that by allowing an unlicensed driver to use the registered Hackney 
Carriage, Mr Mohammed is in breach of Torbay Council’s Taxi Policy and has 
committed an offence under the Town Police Clauses Act 1847, Section 47, where 
it states: 

If any person acts as such driver as aforesaid without having obtained such 

licence, or during the time that his licence is suspended, or if he lend or part with 

his licence, except to the proprietor of the hackney carriage, or if the proprietor of 

any such hackney carriage employ any person as the driver thereof who has not 

obtained such licence, or during the time that his licence is suspended, as herein-

after provided, every such driver and every such proprietor shall for every such 

offence respectively be liable to a penalty not exceeding [level 3 on the standard 

scale]. 

Within Mr Mohammed’s response he declared “my friend drove it to help my family 
and myself to do some food shopping as I was not feeling well and I couldn’t even 
get out of bed. I completely forgot to remove my taxi plate because of my illness”. 
This document can be found at Appendix 3. 

 
A1.10 Mr Mohammed was again written to by Shaun Rackley from Torbay Council’s 

Licensing Team to request for the second time, an insurance certificate showing 
that the declared driver was insured at the time of the speeding offence. A request 
was also made to provide records from the card payment machine within HC151 
from the 14th to the 20th of April 2023 to ascertain if Mr Mohammed had worked 
on the 16th of April. 
This document can be found at Appendix 4. 

 
A1.11 Mr Mohammed responded on the 28th of September 2023 with screenshots taken 

from his card payment machine for the dates requested. On the 16th of April 2023, 
Mr Mohammed took nine payments between 00:05 hrs and 03:36 hrs and then 
again eight payments from 17:17 hrs to 21:16 hrs. The last payment on the 16th of 
April was taken at 21:16 hrs, 46 minutes before the speeding offence in Plymouth 
occurred. Mr Mohammed also supplied his insurance certificate, which shows only 
himself covered to drive the vehicle, but has stated that the declared driver has 
never been on the policy and was using his own comprehensive insurance which 
he could not check as he was not well at all. 

 This document can be found at Appendix 5.  
 

A1.12 Due to seriousness of the incident of Mr Mohammed allowing an unlicensed driver 
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to use a Hackney Carriage without the correct drivers licence in place, without  
valid insurance together with inconsistencies in his explanation about his illness, 
Mr Mohammed was written to by Shaun Rackley of Torbay Council’s Licensing 
Team, to request his submission which would be put before Licensing Committee. 
This document can be found at Appendix 6. 

 
A1.13 Mr Mohammed has responded by email to the letter of the 5th of October 2023 and 

provided his mitigating circumstances surrounding the incident. This document 
can be found at Appendix 7 

 
A1.14 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire vehicle standards, as issued by the 

Department for Transport state: 
 

5.12 Licensing authorities have a duty to ensure that any person to whom they 
grant a taxi or private hire vehicle driver’s licence is a ‘fit and proper’ person to be 
a licensee. It may be helpful when considering whether an applicant or licensee is 
fit and proper to pose oneself the following question:   

 
5.13 Without any prejudice, and based on the information before you, would 
you allow a person for whom you care, regardless of their condition, to travel 
alone in a vehicle driven by this person at any time of day or night?  

 
If, on the balance of probabilities, the answer to the question is ‘no’, the individual 
should not hold a licence.  

 
5.14 Licensing authorities have to make difficult decisions but (subject to the points 
made in paragraph 5.4) the safeguarding of the public is paramount. All decisions 
on the suitability of an applicant or licensee should be made on the balance of 
probability. This means that an applicant or licensee should not be ‘given the 
benefit of doubt’. If the committee or delegated officer is only “50/50” as to whether 
the applicant or licensee is ‘fit and proper’, they should not hold a licence. The 
threshold used here is lower than for a criminal conviction (that being beyond 
reasonable doubt) and can take into consideration conduct that has not resulted 
in a criminal conviction. 

 
Relevant excerpts of Torbay Councils Taxi policy state: 

 
Appendix B: Driver Code of Conduct 
 
The driver must not, at any time, when driving a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire 
vehicle: 

 
2. h) Allow any person(s) to drive the vehicle unless they are authorised to do so 
by the proprietor, hold an appropriate Torbay Council dual drivers licence and are 
fully insured to do so 
 
Appendix D: Vehicle Specification Standards and Schedule of Conditions 
 
Unlicensed Drivers - Your attention is drawn to section 46 of each of the 1847 and 
1976 Acts which require ALL drivers of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire 
vehicles to hold the appropriate drivers licence as issued by the Licensing 
Authority and it is an offence which affects the insurance to allow any unlicensed 
person to drive any licensed vehicle. 
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A1.15 Members are requested to consider whether Mr Rebin Mohammed remains a ‘fit 

and proper person’ to hold a Torbay Council issued dual Hackney Carriage and 
Private Hire Drivers’ licence. 

  
A1.16 There is a right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court against the Licensing Sub-

Committee decision. Such an Appeal must be lodged within 21 days from the date 
of a Notice following the decision. 

 
 
A2. Risk assessment of preferred option 
 
A2.1 Outline of significant key risks 
 
A2.1.1 There are no significant risks. 
 
 
A3. Options 
 
A3.1 The options are: 
  

(i) To do nothing, if satisfied that Mr Rebin Mohammed remains a ‘fit 
and proper’ person to drive a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire 
vehicle 

(ii) To give a formal written warning 
(iii) To revoke Mr Rebin Mohammed’s drivers licence on grounds that 

he is no longer considered to be a ‘fit and proper’ person to hold 
such a licence  

 
A4. Summary of resource implications 
 
A4.1 There are some resource implications if there is an Appeal to the Magistrates’ 

Court. 
 
A5. What impact will there be on equalities, environmental sustainability and 

crime and disorder? 
 
A5.1 There are no environmental sustainability issues, equalities or crime and disorder 

issues other than as outlines in this report.  
 
A6. Consultation and Customer Focus 
 
A6.1 There has been no public consultation on this matter and there is no requirement 

for the Licensing Sub-Committee to consult the public on this matter. 
 
A7. Are there any implications for other Business Units? 
 
A7.1 There are no implications for other business units. 
 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 
 

Appendices 
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Appendix 1 Information received from Devon & Cornwall Police dated 23rd 

August 2023 
 
Appendix 2 Letter to Rebin Mohammed from Shaun Rackley (Licensing Team) 

requesting information dated 11th September 2023 
 
Appendix 3 Email response from Rebin Mohammed with drivers details dated 

13th September 2023 
 
Appendix 4 Email to Rebin Mohammed from Shaun Rackley (Licensing Team) 

requesting card payment device print out and insurance document 
dated 26th September 2023 

 
Appendix 5 Email response from Rebin Mohammed with card payment device 

print out and insurance document dated 28th September 2023 
 
Appendix 6 Letter to Rebin Mohammed from Shaun Rackley (Licensing Team) 

requesting mitigating circumstances dated 5th October 2023 
 
Appendix 7 Response from Rebin Mohammed with mitigating circumstances 

dated 11th October 2023 
 
Appendix 8 Historic complaint details and letters relating to Rebin Mohammed 
 
Background Papers: 
 

The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
 
Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Licensing Policy 2022 
Department of Transports, Statutory Taxi and Private Hire vehicle standards 2020 
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From: WEDGEBROW David 16214 <xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx>  
Sent: Wednesday, August 23, 2023 10:05 AM 
To: Edwards, Jonathon <Jonathon.Edwards@torbay.gov.uk> 
Subject: RE: Rebin Mohammed 

 

Good morning Jon, 

Thank you again for the conversation earlier this month and I’m sorry for the delay in supplying the relevant details.  

For legal reasons I cannot divulge any details of the third party that Mr Rebin MOHAMMED nominated for the 

speeding offence. However, the circumstances are as follows:- 

Offence Notice number xxxxxxxxxxxxx.  

This relates to a speeding offence which occurred at 22:02:03 hrs on 16/04/2023. The activating vehicle being 

MJ20YVO a VW Touran was captured at 25 mph in a 20 mph zone, along B3214 Old Laira Road, Plymouth.  

On 18/04/2023, an automatic notice was sent to the registered keepers address (Supplied via Police National 

Computer & DVLA) to a Mr Rebin MOHAMMED of xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx  

On 03/05/2023, Mr Rebin MOHAMMED replied in writing and formally nominated a male living in Plymouth as the 

driver at the time of the offence. Several notices and reminders were sent to the nominated male at the address 

provided. However, post was returned on 12/5/23 indicating the male no longer lived there.  

On 19/06/23, a formal letter was sent to Mr Rebin MOHAMMED at the xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx address, advising him that 

it is his responsibility to provide updated details of the nominated person’s address.  

On 28/06/2023 the police then received a written reply from the nominated person admitting responsibility. In 

addition, an unsigned letter was also provided which stated, that he drove his friend’s vehicle and has a French 

driving licence.  

All further correspondence has been returned from the nominated address and no additional details were provided. 

I have checked with DVLA/Police and public systems and there is no trace of the nominated person. Furthermore, I 

have checked with Mr MOHAMMED’s insurance for the vehicle.  The policy indicates that Mr Rebin MOHAMMED of 

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx is the only person permitted to drive this vehicle.  

Lastly, I would like to add that I am no handwriting expert and the letters will not been analysed. However, I have 

compared the writing provided by Mr Rebin MOHAMMED dated 19/06/23, and that of the nominated individual 

dated 28/06, and in my opinion, they do appear suspiciously similar. 

I hope this clarifies the matter and the council can assess any taxi licencing offences that may have arisen.  

Yours sincerely 

David 

Pc 6214 David Wedgebrow 
Road Safety Investigation Team 
Crownhill Police Station 
Plymouth 
Devon 
xxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxxxxxx 

Page 44

Agenda Item 8
Appendix 1



Page 45

Agenda Item 8
Appendix 2



Q 

Please can you provide me with the details of who the driver was at the time of the offence. I must 
remind you that I will be liaising with Devon & Cornwall Police on this matter and cross-referencing 
the name provided. Under the Town Police Clauses Act 1847, Section 47 it states the following: 
 

47Penalty on drivers acting without licence. 

If any person acts as such driver as aforesaid without having obtained such licence, or during the 

time that his licence is suspended, or if he lend or part with his licence, except to the proprietor of 

the hackney carriage, or if the proprietor of any such hackney carriage employ any person as the 

driver thereof who has not obtained such licence, or during the time that his licence is suspended, 

as herein-after provided, every such driver and every such proprietor shall for every such offence 

respectively be liable to a penalty. 

 
If you have allowed an unlicensed driver to drive your Hackney Carriage, you have committed an 
offence and this matter will be taken further. 
 
However, if the driver you nominated is licensed with Torbay Council, the above offence has not 
been committed, but please can you also provide me with a copy of your insurance from the time 
of the incident to show that the licensed driver was insured. 
 
I look forward to your response and please can you ensure that the requested information is sent 
to either the above postal address, or, via email, however any correspondence needs to be in 
writing by no later than Monday the 18th of September 2023. 
 
Once I have this information, I will be liaising with Devon & Cornwall Police and will come back to 
you with what action you may face. 
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Shaun Rackley 
Licensing Officer 
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From: Rebin Ali <xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx>  
Sent: Wednesday, September 13, 2023 4:34 PM 
To: Rackley, Shaun <Shaun.Rackley@torbay.gov.uk> 
Subject: Re: Request for information 
 
 

 

Dear Mr Shaun Rackley 

 

Thank you for your email dated 11/09/2023 regarding the case reference above, and the speeding 

camera on 16/04/2023 

I have responded to Devon & Cornwall Police form and told them who drove my car at the time of 

offence. I give them the name and address of the Driver. 

My friend drove it to help my family and myself to do some foods shopping as I was not feeling well, 

and I couldn't ever get out to bed. I completely forget to remove my taxi plate because of my illness. 

My friend  lives in Plymouth from France, and I don't know anything about 

his license, what I do know he is from France and lives in Plymouth, if mails have been sent back, that 

means its him sending them back 

All I can tell you this was a mistake I made for not taking off my taxi license as I was 

very ill. 

I look forward to hearing from soon 

Sent from Yahoo Mail on Android 
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From: Rackley, Shaun  
Sent: Tuesday, September 26, 2023 2:27 PM 
To: Rebin Ali  
Subject: RE: Request for information 
Importance: High 
 
Hi Rebin, 
 
Please can you send me the following documents before Monday the 2nd of October 2023 to assist me with 
my investigation. 
 

- Print out from your card machine that should be installed within the Licensed Hackney Carriage, to 
see what payments were taken between Friday the 14th of April to Thursday the 20th of April 2023. 
This can be a print out from the device, or, a bank statement where the card payments get sent to. 

- The insurance document showing that  was insured on your vehicle on the 16th of 
April 2023 

 
I look forward to hearing from you in due course. 
 
Regards 
 
Shaun 

 

 

Shaun Rackley  |  Licensing Officer  |   
Town Hall, Castle Circus, Torquay, TQ1 3DR 
01803 208025  |  shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 
 
www.torbay.gov.uk 
Facebook  |  Twitter  |  LinkedIn  |  Instagram 
 

 
This electronic email is confidential and may also be privileged.  If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the 
sender, and please delete the message from your system immediately.  The views in this message are personal; they 
are not necessarily those of Torbay Council. 
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From: Rebin Ali <xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx>  
Sent: Thursday, September 28, 2023 1:27 PM 
To: Rackley, Shaun <Shaun.Rackley@torbay.gov.uk> 
Subject: RE: Request for information 
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Thank you for your email in regard of your investigation please find attached documents as requested  

 

On 16th i worked  4 hours because i was not feeling well 

 .As you can see on my card machine showing that i did not work on the 17th and the 18th as I was not well. 

 

In regard of in my policy  

He never been on my policy, he had his own  comprehensive insurance again I could not check as I was not well at all 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Sent from Yahoo Mail on Android 
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If you require this in a different format or 

language, please contact me.   

 

 Please reply to: Mr Shaun Rackley 
 Licensing & Public Protection 
Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
Torquay 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

Mr R Mohammed 
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxxx 
xxxxxxx 

My ref: SRU:277026 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

E-mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 05 October 2023 

 

Dear Mr Mohammed, 
 

Re - Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 and Town Police 
Clauses Act 1847 offence 
 
I am writing to you in relation to a Torbay Council licensed Hackney Carriage vehicle (HC151, 
vehicle registration MJ20 YVO) which you are the proprietor of. I have previously corresponded 
with you in relation to this incident where you have permitted the above named licensed vehicle to 
be driven by a suspected un-licensed driver on the 16th of April 2023.  
 
It has now been identified the driver in question at the time of the speeding offence was not 
licensed by this Local Authority, or any other Local Authority. Further to this you cannot provide me 
with any insurance documents to show this unlicensed driver was insured on the vehicle at the 
time of the offence. 
 
You have therefore committed an offence under the Town Police Clauses Act 1847 and in addition 
you have breached Torbay Council’s Taxi Policy by allowing the use of your licensed Torbay 
Council Hackney Carriage vehicle by an un-licensed driver. 
 
I also believe that you have not been forthcoming with the truth over this incident, as in your initial 
communication you informed me that you was too unwell to drive your vehicle on the date in 
question. However, when I requested further information from you relating to the card payment 
terminal within your licensed Hackney Carriage, it clearly shows that the last payment from the 
card terminal on the 16th of April was taken 46 minutes before the speeding offence occurred in 
Plymouth when you initially declared you was not feeling well and ‘couldn’t even get out of bed’. 
 
Under the Town Police Clauses Act 1847, Section 47 you have committed the following offence: 
 

47Penalty on drivers acting without licence. 

If any person acts as such driver as aforesaid without having obtained such licence, or during the 

time that his licence is suspended, or if he lend or part with his licence, except to the proprietor of 

the hackney carriage, or if the proprietor of any such hackney carriage employ any person as the 

driver thereof who has not obtained such licence, or during the time that his licence is suspended, 
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as herein-after provided, every such driver and every such proprietor shall for every such offence 

respectively be liable to a penalty. 

 
Under Torbay Council’s Taxi Policy, you have breached the following parts of the Policy: 
 
 
APPENDIX B: Driver Code of Conduct 
2 - The driver must not, at any time, when driving a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire vehicle: 
h) Allow any person(s) to drive the vehicle unless they are authorised to do so by the proprietor, 
hold an appropriate Torbay Council dual drivers licence and are fully insured to do so 

 
APPENDIX D: Vehicle Specification Standards and Schedule of Conditions 
Unlicensed Drivers  
Your attention is drawn to section 46 of each of the 1847 and 1976 Acts which require ALL drivers 
of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicles to hold the appropriate drivers licence as issued by 
the Licensing Authority and it is an offence which affects the insurance to allow any unlicensed 
person to drive any licensed vehicle.  

 
Because of the seriousness of the offence and what I believe to be dishonesty surrounding 
this incident, I must now refer the matter to Torbay Councils Licensing Sub Committee for 
consideration as to your fit and proper status to remain licensed by this authority.  
 
A hearing date of Thursday the 26th of October 2023 at 09:30hrs has been set. 
 
In order for me to compile a report to put before members, please can you respond in 
writing with any mitigating circumstances which you believe will support your case relating 
to this incident and provide any supporting documents that you have not already sent. This 
information will be included in the report, however, you will also be invited to attend and 
address the Committee members on the day and put your case before them. 
 
Please can you return this information by no later than Thursday the 12th of October 
2023.  
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Shaun Rackley 
Licensing Officer 
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Rebin Mohammed – Complaint history 

29th July 2016 –  Warning letter issued due to driver inappropriate behaviour. (Letter attached) 

2nd May 2023 –  Suspension of Licensed Drivers badge due to no Enhanced Disclosure & 

Barring Service check in place. (Letter attached) 

12th May 2023 –  Suspension of Licensed Drivers badge lifted following supply of Enhanced 

Disclosure & Barring Service check. 

21st June 2023 -  Complaint from member of public concerning Rebin Mohammed’s driving 

standards and attitude. Complaint closed as video provided by customer 

showed customer being abusive towards Mr Mohammed. 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste 
disposal and clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● 
tourism, harbours and economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, 

museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me. 

 
 Please reply to: Mr Steve Cox 

 Community Safety 
c/o Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
TORQUAY 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

 
Mr Rebin Mohammed 

 
 

 
 

My ref: R:231260/SJC 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 29th July 2016 

 

Dear Mr Mohammed 
 
Re: Investigation in to an allegation of ‘inappropriate behaviour’ – Local Government 
(Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 
 
I am writing to you to confirm the outcome of Torbay Council’s investigation into a complaint made 
by a hosting family with regard to two taxi journeys taken in your vehicle by young foreign students 
on the 10th and 12th July 2016. The allegations are that you asked them for their phone numbers 
and whether they used certain social media outlets.  
 
I have liaised closely with the Police and so I am aware of both the allegations and your responses 
to the Police over these two incidents. I note that you refute the allegations, and since we have no 
significant evidence to the contrary, the matter will not be taken any further at this time.  
 
I must stress however that these types of allegations raised significant concerns with both the 
Police and ourselves, as the protection of children remains a priority for us all. If future allegations 
come to our attention, then this may be sufficient for us to consider whether you remain ‘a fit and 
proper person’ as laid out in the above Act. Torbay Council does not need a criminal offence to 
have been committed to revoke a Torbay Council issued Drivers Licence, just simply that there are 
concerns about the conduct of a driver.  
 
I must therefore stress that both the Police and Torbay Council will be monitoring the situation and 
therefore I must advise you to act professionally at all times and to avoid any conversations that 
may be deemed to offer any form of help, support, requests for personal details etc. This should 
avoid any misunderstanding or future allegations and therefore should ensure your Torbay Council 
issued Drivers Licence is not put at risk. 
 
If you have any future questions then please do not hesitate to contact me or a member of the 
Licensing Team.  
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Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
 
Mr Steve Cox 
Environmental Health Manager Commercial 
Licensing and Public Protection 
 
Please note that, apart from personal details subject to the Data Protection Act, information 
contained in this letter may be divulged to members of the public under the Freedom of Information 
Act 2000. 
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If you require this in a different format or 

language, please contact me.   

 

 Please reply to: Mr Shaun Rackley 
 Licensing & Public Protection 
Town Hall 
Castle Circus 
Torquay 
Devon 
TQ1 3DR 

Mr R Mohammed 
 

 
 

My ref: DBS/SAR 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208025 

E-mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 02 May 2023 

 

Dear Mr Mohammed, 
 
Re: Suspension of Torbay Council issued Drivers Licence – LD0255 
Section 61 (1)(B) Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 
 
I am writing to you regarding the non-return of your Enhanced Disclosure & Barring Service (DBS) 
check.  
 
On the 30th of April 2023, a 6 monthly check of your DBS was due as per Torbay Council’s Taxi 
Policy. Unfortunately, we have not been able to check the update service, nor have you produced 
a new Enhanced DBS check as requested. You have been emailed on 7 (seven) separate 
occasions dating back to December 2022 regarding obtaining and producing a new DBS check, 
however, to date we have still not seen this document, therefore, I cannot be satisfied that you 
remain a fit and proper person to drive a licensed vehicle.  
 
As a result, your licensed driver’s badge is now suspended and you are unable to drive any 
licensed vehicle until your new DBS is received by us and we have given you permission to 
recommence driving a licensed vehicle. 
 
Decision: 
 
Under the powers delegated to me, I am suspending your Torbay Council issued Driver’s Licence 
in accordance with Section 61(1)(b) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous) Provision Act 1976 
and that this suspension shall have immediate effect, in accordance with Section 61(2B) of the 
Local Government (Miscellaneous) Provision Act 1976 and shall remain in force pending the 
renewal of your Enhanced DBS check, which must be produced to the Licensing Team. 
 
Reason for Decision: 
 
In coming to the decision to suspend your driver’s licence, I am resolved that it should be with 
immediate effect, as in my opinion it is in the interests of public safety to do so.  The reasoning for 
this determination is due to the perceived risk which I believe you may pose in the absence of 
proof of your previous, or current criminal conduct which forms part of the fit and proper test for 
licensed drivers. 
 
You must now hand in you Torbay Council issued Drivers Licence immediately as you are not 
insured to drive following this suspension. 
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For the avoidance of doubt you will be guilty of an offence should you drive any Hackney 
Carriage or Private Hire Vehicle, whether working or not, from the date of this letter. 
 

You have the right to appeal this decision within 21 days of the date of this letter. Any 
appeal should be made in writing, stating the grounds for your appeal and sent directly to: 
 
South Devon Magistrates’ Courts 

Nicholson Road 
Torquay 
TQ2 7AZ 
 
Should you need to contact us please quote the reference number above. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Rachael Hind 
Regulatory Service Manager (Commercial) 
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Appeals – Section 77 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provsions) Act 1976 and Public 
Health Act 1936 Sections 300-302 
 
Section 77 Appeals. 
(1) Sections 300 to 302 of the Act of 1936, which relate to appeals, shall have effect as if this Part 
of this Act were part of that Act. 
(2) If any requirement, refusal or other decision of a district council against which a right of appeal 
is conferred by this Act— 
(a) involves the execution of any work or the taking of any action; or 
(b) makes it unlawful for any person to carry on a business which he was lawfully carrying on up to 
the time of the requirement, refusal or decision; 
then, until the time for appealing has expired, or, when an appeal is lodged, until the appeal is 
disposed of or withdrawn or fails for want of prosecution— 
(i) no proceedings shall be taken in respect of any failure to execute the work, or take the action; 
and 
(ii) that person may carry on that business. 
(3) Subsection (2) of this section does not apply in relation to a decision under subsection (1) of 
section 61 of this Act which has immediate effect in accordance with subsection (2B) of that 
section. 
(4) On an appeal under this Part of this Act or an appeal under section 302 of the Act of 1936 as 
applied by this section, the court is not entitled to entertain any question as to whether— 
(a) a person should be, or should have been, granted leave to enter or remain in the United 
Kingdom; or 
(b) a person has, after the date of the decision being appealed against, been granted leave to 
enter or remain in the United Kingdom. 
 
S300 Appeals and applications to courts of summary jurisdiction 
(1) Where any enactment in this Act provides— 
(a) for an appeal to a court of summary jurisdiction against a requirement, refusal or other decision 
of a council; or 
(b) for any matter to be determined by, or an application in respect of any matter to be made to, a 
court of summary jurisdiction, 
the procedure shall be by way of complaint for an order, and the Summary Jurisdiction Acts shall 
apply to the proceedings. 
(2) The time within which any such appeal may be brought shall be twenty-one days from the date 
on which notice of the council’s requirement, refusal or other decision was served upon the person 
desiring to appeal, and for the purposes of this subsection the making of the complaint shall be 
deemed to be the bringing of the appeal. 
(3) In any case where such an appeal lies, the document notifying to the person concerned the 
decision of the council in the matter shall state the right of appeal to a court of summary jurisdiction 
and the time within which such an appeal may be brought. 
 
S301 Appeals to quarter sessions against decisions of justices. 
Subject as hereinafter provided, where a person aggrieved by any order, determination or other 
decision of a court of summary jurisdiction under this Act is not by any other enactment authorised 
to appeal to [the Crown Court] he may appeal to such a court: 
Provided that nothing in this section shall be construed as conferring a right of appeal from the 
decision of a court of summary jurisdiction in any case if each of the parties concerned might under 
this Act have required that the dispute should be determined by arbitration instead of by such a 
court. 
 
S302 Effect of decision of court upon an appeal. 
Where upon an appeal under this Act a court varies or reverses any decision of a council, it shall 
be the duty of the council to give effect to the order of the court and, in particular, to grant or issue 
any necessary consent, certificate or other document, and to make any necessary entry in any 
register. 
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